VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
April 9, 2018


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:15 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the March 7, 2018 Special Meeting-Union Negotiations/Health Insurance and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the March 12, 2018 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the March 22, 2018 Budget Work Session and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Daoust abstained.  The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the March 29, 2018 Budget Work Session and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes.  The motion carried.

Gabe Wapner of Hecate Energy stated that he has materials to hand out and that he is available after the meeting to answer any questions residents may have regarding their solar project.

Kim Rose of Saving Green stated that they are a group of local small business owners and residents that are looking to represent the best interests of people that live in the community. The residents are the ones who will have to live with the Hecate solar project and they would just like to make sure that their needs are met. She said that she also has information she would like to handout to the Board Members. 

Brian Wallace stated that the Saving Green group is against large solar generating plants or farms and believes that they would be a detriment to the community. 

Invited Guests

Mayor Evans stated that he had met with the gentlemen from Hecate Energy regarding their project a couple of months ago. The Village received a notice regarding the Article 10 siting process stating that the Village can nominate people to serve on the Siting Board. He explained that there has been no application filed yet for the project. The Village will sign a contract with the technical engineering firm of Barton & Loguidice for review of the siting process. The Village does not have an official position on the project yet since no application has been submitted, but the Board will be sure to follow all legal processes.  

[bookmark: _GoBack]Terresa Bakner and Genevieve Trigg of Whiteman, Osterman & Hanna stated that they are here to provide an overview of the Article 10 solar siting process. She said that her firm has represented many municipalities that have gone through the Article 10 process. This is the third iteration of the process. The Article 10 process used to be associated with large power plants, but it was reconstituted to cover large wind and solar projects. When the project is large enough to cover 300 acres the Article 10 process must be followed. The Village Board can nominate four people to serve on a Siting Board. The goal is to have locally knowledgeable residents. The Board makes the recommendation and makes sure that the candidates meet the qualifications to be an ad hoc public member. According to the NYS Board on Electric Generation Siting and the Environment, to be eligible to be an ad hoc public member the person must, “be eighteen years of age or older, be a citizen of the United States, be a resident of New York State, be a resident of the municipality in which the facility is proposed to be located, not hold another state or local office, and not retain or hold any official relation to, or any securities of an electric utility corporation operating in the state or proposed for operation in the state, any affiliate thereof or any other company, firm, partnership, corporation, association or joint-stock association that may appear before the Siting Board, nor shall the person have been a director, officer or, within the previous ten years, an employee thereof.” Once Hecate Energy has filed a Preliminary Scoping Statement with the Siting Board, and the project proceeds, the Village will receive notice from Hecate Energy. At this time the Village’s nominations are submitted to the President Pro Tem of the Senate and the Speaker of the Assembly within fifteen days of that notification. The Village, Town and County nominate four candidates each for a total of twelve, but only two are chosen by the State. These candidates must have time to devote to going to many meetings etc. Anyone can visit the Public Service Commission website and type in the case number of 17-F-0619 to find out more information, decisions and comments regarding this project. Public comment can also be submitted online through the website. She said that the Article 10 process can take years and is a very long process. After comments are made on the Preliminary Scoping Statement (PSS), state agencies are invited to participate, comments are responded to, the PSS is changed to stipulate as to the nature of the studies and application. They need to address areas such as electrical, interconnection and availability, farmland and road way impacts. Solar panels need to be inspected as well as the substation and underground lines. It is a complicated application. Once the studies have been conducted, the application is reviewed for completeness by two assistant judges. She said that Hecate Energy’s application will not be submitted for some time yet. According to the Public Service Commission, if a facility doesn’t meet local zoning requirements they will need to apply for variances as well. Applicants will need to adhere to local laws as well as what is required by the different state agencies. Municipalities are encouraged to ban together. This provides the best opportunity to gain intervenor funding. The State created this so that the financial burden does not fall on the municipality. 

Mayor Evans asked how long it takes to find out about the funding.

Terresa Bakner stated that it takes a few weeks. She said that Whiteman, Osterman & Hanna are currently present at no cost to the Village. 

Trustee Hanse asked if he understood correctly that there are twelve recommended candidates between the Village and Town and only two are appointed by the State. He stated that the qualifications state that the candidate can’t hold an appointed position already and asked what determines an appointed position. 

Genevieve Trigg stated that it is similar to the qualifications for a Village or Town Board Member.

Trustee Ellis asked if the Flint Mine Solar Project has a different case number and has different ad hoc members. 

Terresa Bakner stated that the Flint Mine Solar Project has a different case number and is not associated with the Village. 

Trustee Daoust asked if he understood correctly that there is $ 17,500 in funds available and if this gets split with the Town.

Terresa Bakner stated that the funds are for both the Village and Town since they are working jointly. 

Genevieve Trigg stated that the $ 17,500 is the total amount available, so only 50% of that will be available to the municipality. 

Mayor Evans asked if there is an opportunity to ask the Public Service Commission to increase the funding if it is found that the costs are exceeding the amount. 

Terresa Bakner stated that there is an opportunity to request additional funding, but that the Judges have not been granting additional funds.

Mayor Evans stated that he is concerned that the Village would have to start using tax payer money if the funds run out.

Genevieve Trigg stated that there are more funds available at phase 2 of the project.

Mayor Evans asked if there is a point the project goes dormant.

Terresa Bakner stated that there is a schedule that is laid out. Once the application is filed there is a one-year period for a decision.

Mayor Evans stated that he wants to make sure residents are not confused with the various solar projects going on. He said that the Village has a solar project on Stacy Road, on property bordering the railroad, electric substation and Ducommun. This project has been in process for 2½ years. With this project there will be a benefit of around $20,000.00 a year in savings on electric for the Village buildings. Construction will start in the summer, and this is the only project that the Village is currently sponsoring. The Village is also in the works of obtaining the old American Valve property, and the listed designated use is for solar. This is not set in stone, but in order to obtain the property through eminent domain the Village needs to list a designated use. As for the Hecate Energy solar project, the Village will see the process through while working jointly with the Town. The Mayor stated that his own personal opinion is that he has seen many projects come through that don’t benefit Village residents. In the last 9-10 years he has seen about 7 projects proposed that fall through. He feels that if Village residents have to look at it they should receive some benefit. If the law has to change to make this happen, then the law should change. Mayor Evans stated that this is just his personal opinion and he cannot speak for the rest of the Board.  

Trustee Hanse stated that protecting the character of the community is of the foremost importance for the Village Board. The Board Members have a duty to protect the community and future generations as well. Trustee Hanse stated that working with the Town will be of the utmost diligence. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that when she was Mayor, she had individuals come in discussing their interest for solar projects. She explained to these people that if the Village would not benefit the Village is not interested. These individuals never came back to pursue the projects further. 

Trustee Ellis stated that he feels that this project is a tough sell for the majority of residents if the Village doesn’t benefit at all. He said that his personal opinion is that if the Village doesn’t receive some sort of financial benefit he has a hard time with it as well. 

Trustee Daoust stated that the Village Board is here to speak on behalf of the community on what the residents want. He thanked the residents for attending the meeting and being vocal on something that they care about. 

Kim Bender, Chairperson of the Farmer’s Market, stated that she is here to discuss establishing a community garden. She said that she has started a Community Garden Committee with a small group of 12. She said that the Garden Club disbanded in the last couple of years. They are looking to add beautification to the community. The parcel that they are looking to have a garden on is next to the Town of Coxsackie Senior Center on Mansion Street. This garden will be used for the cultivation of both vegetables and flowers. Another possible location is adjacent to McQuade Park. Once approved, they will circulate flyers, collect responses and gauge public interest in participation, investigate the cost of public liability insurance, and follow-up on existing commitments from local enterprises. For example, Halstead’s commitment for top-soil, and Lowe’s commitment to provide seed. She said that she has spoken to the National Garden Club and Renee Rafferty of the Seniors and both are on board to see this club get up and running. She is just looking for permission for the use of the land. The club has already gained donations from local residents and businesses. 

Trustee Ellis asked if the area would be fenced off in order to keep out deer.

Kim Bender stated that they are looking to install an attractive 8-foot fence with a double gate.

Mayor Evans stated that the Village doesn’t own a large portion of the property that the garden would be located on. The Town owns a section of that property. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that she found records showing that the Village owns 13.5 acres, and the Town owns the portion of land in the back of the property. 

Mayor Evans stated that he feels the idea of having the garden is great, but the Village cannot give permission to use the land if the Town owns some of it as well. 

Kim Bender stated that she will meet with the Town and is even willing to get their own insurance and possibly pay a lease for the land if need be. She said that there are a couple of different options, and she would love to involve kids and seniors. 

Trustee Hanse asked what other locations the group has looked at.

Kim Bender stated that they have looked at a parcel by Tasara Maxwell’s property on Van Dyck Street, the library and behind the school. 

Mayor Evans asked if they have thought about approaching the Town about Town owned property.

Kim Bender stated that they will approach the Town, but that they are more interested in staying inside the Village for accessibility. 

Trustee Ellis asked if they looked into the already existing area at Bethany Village. He said that the area in McQuade park has no way to drive in easily. He also suggested Firemen’s Park. He said that no matter where it goes the Village will make it work. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board is in favor of the garden, the club just needs to get permission from the Town as well. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that there used to be a garden years ago at the library. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village owns other parcels of land that can be looked at such as in JCB development. 

Kim Bender stated that she didn’t feel that would be a good location since there are no sidewalks.

Mayor Evans stated that there will be sidewalks there. The Village is currently in the process of installing them. He said that he believes the garden will be well received by residents.

Correspondence Received

An acknowledgement was received from former Mayor Rausch’s family as well as a letter from the Epilepsy Foundation thanking the Village for the donation on behalf of the former Mayor’s passing.

A letter was received from Coxsackie Hose Co. #3 notifying the Village that Stephen Salluce, Jr. has been elected the Asst. Fire Chief from Hose Co. #3.

A letter was received from the Historic District Commission advising the board that they will monitor and enforce building code in the district while also reviewing and allowing the 21st century technology. 

A letter was received from the Coxsackie Community Garden Startup Group requesting consideration of establishing a community garden.

A letter was received from NYS Homes & Community Renewal regarding a policy change with regard to the CDBG Program Income Guidelines and an inquiry as to any remaining funds from the sewer project in 2013. 

A letter was received from the Greene County YMCA requesting approval and assistance with the annual 5K race on June 16, 2018 starting from the C-A High School and following a route back to the school. 

Correspondence Sent

A letter was sent to Greene County advising them of the Village Clean-Up Day on June 2, 2018.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the Public Works Department has been busy with starting spring cleanup. The men managed to cut come trees down at the cemetery with the help of the County tree surgeon. They are busy picking up brush and storm debris. They also started the dugout project at McQuade ballfield. The men cleaned up a tree that fell by the shed at McQuade Park and cleaned up trucks and washed down the salt spreaders. They took the salt spreader off of truck #8 and cleaned up Riverside Park where there was a lot of washed up debris on the boat launch. The men repaired the batting cages and installed new cables at the middle of the net and rehung the net. They started working on the dugout project and repaired a water break at 73 Church Street. Trustee Ringwald reported that the Police Department will be assisting with the Spring Rush Bike Races on April 7th and April 14th. The Police Chief is planning to meet with Mr. Squier in the near future to discuss some safety interventions which will be beneficial in the event where an emergency response is required. The Police Department is sending three Officers to specialized training on motorcycle traffic enforcement. The Police Department will again be participating in Blue Friday (Law Enforcement Day) which honors first responders. 

Trustee Daoust reported that both the Water Department and Wastewater Department has completed all monthly preventative maintenance.

Trustee Ellis reported that the Fire Department had their elections, and he congratulated the new Fire Chief as well as the officers. 

Trustee Hanse reported that the Code Enforcement Officer has had a quiet month with nothing of significance to report. Trustee Hanse reported that UMH filed a Notice of Claim with the Village Board on March 16th. This is a prerequisite to a lawsuit but does not involve the Planning Board at this time. He said that over 20 residents of the Village and Town of Coxsackie attended the Planning Board Meeting to express their concerns about Hecate Energy’s proposed solar facility and to ask what involvement the Village has and what the Planning Board’s response would be. The Board thanked everyone for their willingness to come forward, to participate and be involved in proposals affecting the Village and thanked them for their time. 

Mayor Evans reported that the 2018-2019 budget is looking good so far. There have been a few Budget Work Sessions and the Board has met with the Department Heads to go over their Budget Requests. The Budget is in the final stages and there is a Public Hearing on April 12th at 6:30 p.m. for the Proposed Tentative Budget, although there may be one more date scheduled to allow time for final review before May 1st. He said that the Washington Avenue Sidewalk Project has started and should be completed by the end of April. He said he believes everyone will be pleased with the work and it will make the area safer for kids. Mayor Evans stated that the final payment to the General Fund from the Water Fund will be made this month. The Water and Sewer Funds have owed the General Fund money for a long time. Money was taken from tax dollars in order to prop up the Water and Sewer shortage. This created a debt owed between funds. Once the Water and Sewer rates were adjusted, money started to become available to start paying back the General Fund per the State Comptroller’s recommendations. Being able to pay all of the funds back has been a big accomplishment. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the monthly amount to move from Water & Sewer Funds to the General Fund: Water: $28,515.60 (Final Payment) Sewer: Paid Up was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve Shawn Burdick as Fire Chief, and Scott Bennett and Stephen Salluce, Jr. as Assistant Fire Chiefs was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Greene County YMCA to hold a 5K race on June 16th, 2018 and authorize the Police Dept. to assist with the event was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve eliminating the committees of the Village Board was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve entering into a joint retainer agreement with the Town of Coxsackie with the Village Counsel’s firm of Whiteman, Osterman & Hanna and approve them seeking intervenor funds for the Hecate Solar Project Article 10 siting process was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the proposal from engineering firm of Barton & Loguidice in the amount of $ 9,500.00 for the technical review of Hecate Solar Article 10 siting process, with the understanding that no money will be spent unless or until intervenor funds have been secured was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis votes yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from March 1-31, 2018 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 789-860 totaling $113,582.38; Water Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 295-337 totaling $ 60,795.30; Sewer Fund Abstract #11, vouchers 282-323 totaling $ 58,485.59 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Kim Bender stated that July 4th falls on a Wednesday this year which is also the day of the Farmer’s Market. She said that the Farmer’s Market would like to have a celebration and some fireworks. She asked what the committee needs to do in order to have an event like this. 

Mayor Evans stated that for the fireworks there is a simple form that the fireworks vendor needs to fill out and submit to the Village along with their insurance information. The Farmer’s Market would also need to get a Certificate of Insurance from the Village’s insurance carrier. He said that the Board has no issue with the Farmer’s Market having this event. 

Trustee Ellis stated that Kim Bender should reach out to Herb Blasowitz of the Athens Street Festival as he has some experience with this. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that Kim Bender should talk to Bonnie Ecker of the Riverside Festival as well. 

Trustee Daoust stated that Kim Bender should get a hold of the Fire Department to make them aware of the festivities as well since there will be fireworks. 

Mayor Evans stated that there have been discussions regarding budgeting extra funding for the Council on the Arts during the upcoming fiscal year. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.

 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


